
May 2019 issue of “Hong Kong Monthly
Digest of Statistics” now available

     The Census and Statistics Department (C&SD) published today (May 15) the
May 2019 issue of the "Hong Kong Monthly Digest of Statistics" (HKMDS).

     Apart from providing up-to-date statistics, this issue also contains two
feature articles entitled "The Four Key Industries and Other Selected
Industries in the Hong Kong Economy" and "The Profile of the Unemployed
Population in Hong Kong in 2018".

     "The Four Key Industries and Other Selected Industries in the Hong Kong
Economy"

     The Government has been actively pursuing economic development in order
to keep up the competitive advantage of Hong Kong. The traditional Four Key
Industries in Hong Kong, including financial services, tourism, trading and
logistics, and professional and producer services, have been the driving
force of Hong Kong's economic growth, providing impetus to growth of other
sectors and creating employment. Besides, selected emerging industries,
including cultural and creative industries, medical services, education
services, innovation and technology, testing and certification services, and
environmental industries, have also been identified as enjoying advantages
for further development.

     This feature article analyses the economic contribution and employment
situation in respect of the Four Key Industries and selected emerging
industries in 2017.

     For enquiries about this feature article, please contact the National
Income Branch, C&SD (Tel: 3903 7002; email: gdp-p@censtatd.gov.hk).

"The Profile of the Unemployed Population in Hong Kong in 2018"

     The labour market of Hong Kong continued in the state of full employment
in 2018. The seasonally adjusted unemployment rate remained steady between
2.8% and 2.9% during the first quarter to the fourth quarter of 2018 while
the number of unemployed persons (not seasonally adjusted) fell from 112 100
in the first quarter to 105 400 in the fourth quarter of 2018. This feature
article provides an analysis of the unemployed population in 2018 from
various perspectives. It aims to give readers a better understanding of the
unemployed population in Hong Kong.

     For enquiries about this feature article, please contact the Household
Statistics Analysis Section, C&SD (Tel: 2887 5208; email:
ghs@censtatd.gov.hk).

     Published in bilingual form, the HKMDS is a compact volume of official
statistics containing about 140 tables. It collects up-to-date statistical
series on various aspects of the social and economic situation of Hong Kong.
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Topics include population; labour; external trade; National Income and
Balance of Payments; prices; business performance; energy; housing and
property; government accounts, finance and insurance; and transport,
communications and tourism. For selected key statistical items, over 20
charts depicting the annual trend in the past decade and quarterly or monthly
trend in the recent two years are also available. Users can download the
Digest free of charge at the website of C&SD
(www.censtatd.gov.hk/hkstat/sub/sp460.jsp?productCode=B1010002).

     Enquiries about the contents of the Digest can be directed to the
Statistical Information Dissemination Section of C&SD (Tel: 2582 4738; email:
gen-enquiry@censtatd.gov.hk).

SCS visits Companies Registry

     The Secretary for the Civil Service, Mr Joshua Law, visited the
Companies Registry today (May 15) to meet with its management and staff of
various grades to learn more about their work and matters of concern.

     Mr Law met with the Registrar of Companies, Ms Ada Chung, and the
directorate staff to get an update on the department's work including the
registration of companies and statutory returns as well as the provision of
company search services for the public.

     Mr Law later toured the Document Management Section of the Public Search
Division, which is responsible for receiving and dispatching documents,
creating records for documents received in hard copy form and converting
paper documents into digitised images for further processing. He then
proceeded to the New Companies Section of the Company Formation and
Deregistration Division to learn about how colleagues process applications
for incorporation of local companies and the registration of non-Hong Kong
companies. At the Data Centre of the Development Division, he was briefed on
the centre's 24-hour system support services.

     Mr Law said he was pleased to learn that with the continuous efforts of
the department to enhance its electronic services, members of the public can
now incorporate companies, apply for business registration and submit all
specified forms and related documents round the clock through the e-Registry
portal or the CR eFiling mobile application.

     Before concluding his visit, Mr Law met with staff representatives of
various grades at a tea gathering to exchange views on matters that concern
them. He expressed his appreciation for colleagues' efforts and encouraged
them to continue to provide efficient and quality services to the community.
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April’s monthly ovitrap index for
Aedes albopictus rises

     The Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) today (May 15)
announced that the monthly ovitrap index for Aedes albopictus for April rose
to 5.4 per cent from 1.1 per cent in March, indicating that although the
infestation of Aedes albopictus in the areas surveyed was not extensive,
there was an upward trend. The FEHD reminded the public to carry out
effective prevention and control measures against mosquitoes as the summer
weather will help mosquitoes breed quickly.
       
     A spokesman for the FEHD said, "Aedes albopictus is a kind of mosquito
that can transmit dengue fever (DF) and Zika virus. In view of the 29 local
DF cases recorded in Hong Kong last year and the high prevalence of DF in
neighbouring areas, and that Hong Kong's hot and rainy summer is conducive to
large-scale mosquito breeding within a short period of time, the community
must stay vigilant and work with the Government to carry out effective
mosquito control measures."
       
     Among the 57 areas surveyed last month, positive ovitrap indices were
recorded in 54 areas, ranging from 0.9 per cent to 20.6 per cent, with the
index of Tseung Kwan O North ranked the highest, exceeding the alert level of
20 per cent. As for the port areas, the monthly ovitrap index for Aedes
albopictus for April also rose to 0.8 per cent from 0.01 per cent in March.
       
     The spokesman said, "The FEHD has conducted anti-mosquito operations at
locations where a positive index was recorded. Additionally, an inter-
departmental anti-mosquito response mechanism has been activated in the area
with the Area Ovitrap Index (AOI) reaching the alert level for co-ordinating
relevant departments and stakeholders to carry out effective mosquito
prevention and control measures. Relevant departments have also individually
notified the groups that had voluntarily subscribed to the ovitrap rapid
alert system. Subscribers have been invited to post specially designed alert
notices in the common parts of their premises to urge occupants and staff to
carry out mosquito prevention and control measures promptly."
       
     To eliminate early the potential breeding places for mosquitoes ahead of
the rainy season, the FEHD and relevant government departments have already
launched All-out Anti-mosquito Operations last month. The major measures
include carrying out fogging in scrubby areas within a 100-metre radius
around residences weekly to kill adult mosquitoes; carrying out inspection,
removing stagnant water, applying insecticide and disposing of abandoned
water containers weekly to prevent mosquito breeding; and trimming of grass
to discourage resting of adult mosquitoes on the site. The FEHD and relevant
government departments will continue the above mosquito prevention and
control work in areas under their purview, particularly in the area with AOI
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reaching the alert level, and strengthen publicity and education campaigns in
the coming months.
       
     In addition, the FEHD started the second phase of its Anti-mosquito
Campaign last month which lasts until June 14. The district offices of the
FEHD have targeted areas which have drawn particular concern, such as public
markets, cooked food centres and hawker bazaars, single-block buildings,
streets and back lanes, common parts of buildings, village houses,
construction sites, vacant sites and road works sites, and stepped up
publicity at those places as well as mosquito prevention and control work at
relevant public places. The FEHD will, after the second phase of the
campaign, conduct territory-wide thematic mosquito prevention and control
special operations to enhance the effectiveness of the campaign.
       
     The FEHD has also handled mosquito complaints promptly and taken out
prosecutions under the relevant ordinance against mosquito breeding. The Pest
Control Inspection Teams have stepped up inspection of construction sites and
enforcement action against mosquito breeding. This year (as at May 10), the
FEHD instituted 41 prosecutions for mosquito breeding found in relevant
premises under the Public Health and Municipal Services Ordinance (Cap 132),
comprising 39 cases involving construction sites and two cases involving
other premises. ã€€ã€€
      
     In order to keep the public abreast of the latest situation of mosquito
infestation and assist them to take timely mosquito prevention and control
measures, the FEHD is releasing two additional phased AOI for Aedes
albopictus before the announcement of the monthly AOI and the monthly ovitrap
index for Aedes albopictus. The FEHD will follow the established practice of
notifying relevant government departments of the aforementioned indices so
that they can carry out targeted mosquito prevention and control work
promptly to strengthen the anti-mosquito efforts.ã€€ã€€
      
     The spokesman added that as Aedes albopictus breeds in small water
bodies, members of the public should carry out effective mosquito prevention
and control measures, including inspecting their homes and surroundings to
remove potential breeding grounds, changing all the water in vases and
scrubbing the inner surface as well as removing the water in saucers under
potted plants at least once a week, properly disposing of containers such as
soft drink cans and lunch boxes, and drilling large holes in unused tyres. He
also advised the public and estate management bodies to keep drains free of
blockage and level all defective ground surfaces to prevent accumulation of
water. They should also scrub all drains and surface sewers with an alkaline
detergent at least once a week to remove any mosquito eggs.ã€€ã€€
      
     In addition, rural areas and the vicinity of shrubby areas are the
natural habitats for mosquitoes, other insects and animals. Members of the
public living in rural areas may install mosquito screens on windows and
doors if necessary. Those staying in the natural environment should follow
appropriate personal protective measures against mosquitoes, such as avoiding
staying in the vicinity of shrubby areas for a long time, wearing light-
coloured long-sleeved clothes and trousers and applying DEET-containing



insect repellent. Members of the public are reminded to make reports to the
government departments via 1823 if mosquito problems are detected.ã€€ã€€
      
     The spokesman reiterated that effective mosquito control requires the
sustained effort of all parties concerned. The community must work together
with the Government to carry out effective mosquito control measures.ã€€ã€€
      
     The ovitrap indices for Aedes albopictus in different areas and
information on mosquito prevention and control measures are available on the
department website at www.fehd.gov.hk.

Effective Exchange Rate Index

     The effective exchange rate index for the Hong Kong dollar on Wednesday,
May 15, 2019 is 105 (same as yesterday's index).

LCQ11: Impacts of marine works on
fishermen and related ex-gratia
allowance

     Following is a question by the Hon Steven Ho and a written reply by the
Secretary for Food and Health, Professor Sophia Chan, in the Legislative
Council today (May 15):
 
Question:
 
     A number of major reclamation projects such as "Lantau Tomorrow Vision"
and the "near-shore reclamation outside Victoria Harbour" are being or will
soon be implemented, with a projected total reclamation area of as large as 3
000 hectares. Some fishermen have indicated that the reclamation works will
result in a substantial reduction in fishing grounds and fish culture zones,
pollute water and affect their livelihood. They have pointed out that
although fishermen affected by marine works in Hong Kong may apply for an ex-
gratia allowance (EGA), there are deficiencies in the mechanism for
calculating the allowance, including that: (i) the amount of EGA payable to
fishermen in respect of marine works resulting in a permanent loss of fishing
grounds, which is equivalent to only 11 years' value of fish catch, is far
less than their actual loss, (ii) mariculturists may apply for EGA only in
respect of marine works carried out within five kilometres of their fish
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culture zones, but marine works may affect the water quality of waters more
than five kilometres away, and (iii) the scope of EGA does not cover marine
works proposed by individuals or those seeking to maintain existing
facilities. In this connection, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) of the total area of fishing grounds in Hong Kong waters in each of the
past three years and as projected in each of the next five years;
 
(2) of the details of the marine works carried out in Hong Kong since the
reunification of Hong Kong, including (i) the dates, (ii) the project names,
(iii) whether they were proposed by the Government or individuals, (iv) the
types of the works (reclamation/sand dredging/mud disposal/maintenance
works), (v) the areas of the works, (vi) whether the loss of the fishing
grounds/farms concerned was permanent or temporary, and (vii) whether
eligible fishermen were granted EGA (set out in a table);
 
(3) given that both marine works proposed by individuals and those seeking to
maintain existing facilities will have a permanent or temporary impact on the
fisheries industry and the livelihood of fishermen, whether the Government
will consider requiring the proponents of such works to grant EGA to the
fishermen affected by the works concerned;
 
(4) given that the mechanism for granting EGA has been implemented for seven
years and has all along been criticised by fishermen, and that a number of
major reclamation projects will soon be implemented, whether the Government
will introduce a better development policy and relief measures for the
fisheries industry, and examine reforming the mechanism for granting EGA, so
as to mitigate the impacts of marine works on fishermen;
 
(5) of the marine mud disposal volume, as well as the names of the major
marine mud disposal works, in each of the past three years;
 
(6) of the details of the various locations for disposal of contaminated
marine mud (including (i) the remaining capacity, (ii) the environmental
monitoring results, and (iii) an overview of the operation) (set out in a
table); and
 
(7) given that the frequent marine works in recent years have resulted in a
continuous reduction in the area of fishing grounds, and that reclamation
works have caused the land area to increase continuously but the sea area to
decrease continuously, whether the Government will consider exploring new
technologies for mud disposal, and changing the locations for disposal of
marine mud from offshore points to designated onshore locations, so as to
reduce the impacts of marine mud disposal on the ocean and the fisheries
industry; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     In consultation with the relevant policy bureaux, I provide a



consolidated reply to the various parts of the Hon Steven Ho's question as
follows:

(1) According to the data released by the Lands Department in 2019, the total
sea area of Hong Kong is 1 648.37 square kilometres (Please refer to the
webpage of the Survey and Mapping Office, Lands Department:
www.landsd.gov.hk/mapping/en/publications/total.htm). Hong Kong waters are
generally available for fishing with fishing vessels, except in the core
areas of marine parks, marine reserve, fish culture zones, typhoon shelters,
principal fairways, restricted areas of the airport, public bathing beaches
and works areas of reclamation projects. These areas are under the purview of
different government departments: the Marine Department for principal
fairways, the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) for public
bathing beaches, various works departments for reclamation projects, and the
Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department (AFCD) for marine parks,
marine reserve and fish culture zones. The above-mentioned areas# (in
hectares) over the past three years (2016-2018) are set out below:
 

 2016 2017 2018
Typhoon shelters and
principal fairways^ 2 379 2 379 3 869

Public bathing beaches* 92 92 92
Core areas of marine parks,
marine reserve 27 107 107

Fish culture zones 209 209 209

 
#Some of the airport restricted areas prohibit entry of all vessels, while
some others of vessels of certain sizes. Hence, the areas where fishing
operations are prohibited could not be generally stated. Besides, the timing
of carrying out public and private marine works could vary from one year to
another, and could lead to temporary prohibition of fishing at different
times. The Government therefore does not have the figures on their impact on
fishing grounds.
 
^ Including the area joining Ma Wan Fairway, Kap Shui Mun Fairway and Ha Pang
Fairway.
 
* The water surface area within the shark prevention nets installed in the 38
public bathing beaches administered by LCSD.
 
     The area of Hong Kong waters available for fishing is affected by
various factors, including but not limited to marine works projects and
planning of fairways, which may result in temporary or permanent loss of
certain fishing grounds. The total area of fishing grounds in Hong Kong
waters for the coming five years could not be precisely estimated.
 
(2) Major marine works projects since 1997 are tabulated in chronological
order below:
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Name of project Period
Government/
private
projects

Reclamation
area
(hectares)

Tung Chung
Development Phase
3A

1999-2003 Government
 26

Container Terminal
9 Development 2000-2005 Private

 67

Disneyland –
Penny's Bay
Reclamation Stages
1 & 2

2000-2009 Government
 280

Central Reclamation
Phase III 2003-2012 Government

 18

Wan Chai
Development Phase
II

2009-2018 Government
 5

Hong Kong-Zhuhai-
Macao Bridge
related projects –
Hong Kong Boundary
Crossing Facilities

2010-2018 Government
 150

Tuen Mun-Chek Lap
Kok Link

2013-
(Construction
in progress)

Government
 17

The Three-Runway
System

2016-
(Construction
in progress)

Private
 650

Tung Chung New Town
Extension

2018-
(Construction
in progress)

Government
 

130
 

 
     The Government has been handling matters relating to the disbursement of
ex-gratia allowances (EGA) in relation to marine works projects to eligible
fishermen according to the established mechanism, under which the nature of
the loss of fishing grounds as well as the amount of EGA payable are mainly
assessed by AFCD. Upon vetting of the eligibility of registered fishermen for
receiving EGA by an inter-departmental working group, the Lands Department
will then disburse the relevant EGA. EGA has been disbursed to eligible
persons affected for a majority of the projects, and would be disbursed to
eligible persons affected for the remaining projects in due course according
to the established mechanism. 
 
(3) and (4) The Government has been progressively implementing the
suggestions made in the report of the Committee on Sustainable Fisheries over
the past few years, such as implementing the trawl ban, introducing a
registration system for local fishing vessels, setting up the Sustainable



Fisheries Development Fund (SFDF), providing loans under the Fisheries
Development Loan Fund and offering training courses for fishermen, with a
view to promoting the sustainable development of the fisheries sector and
assisting fishermen in developing or switching to sustainable fisheries and
related operations. AFCD is also preparing for the designation of new fish
culture zones, facilitating the adoption of modern technology or open sea
model for mariculture (e.g. using deep sea mariculture cages), expanding the
room for mariculture and promoting advanced mariculture technology. In
addition, so far around $78 million of funding commitment has been approved
under SFDF to promote the sustainable development and enhance the
competitiveness of the sector. 
 
     According to the existing mechanism under the Environmental Impact
Assessment Ordinance (Ordinance) (Cap 499), where a marine works project is a
designated project specified by the Ordinance, project proponents, be they
government departments or private entities, must carry out statutory
environmental impact assessment, including assessing thoroughly the project's
impact on fisheries. In addition, proponents are required to take appropriate
mitigation measures such as limiting the project or the works process to
within specified boundary or season, controlling the pace of construction
works, installing silt curtain, recovering or increasing the affected fishery
resources and habitats, etc. to minimise the impact. Where necessary,
proponents also need to consider adopting further mitigation measures,
including increasing fishery resources and habitats outside the boundary of
the project.
 
     As mentioned in part (2) above, there is an established mechanism for
disbursing EGA to fishermen. Recognising that fishermen affected by marine
works may suffer a reduction in income and may incur extra expenses in
relocating their activities to fishing grounds elsewhere, the Government may
grant EGA to the fishermen if they meet certain eligibility criteria (e.g.
the homeport of their vessels must be associated with the affected fishing
grounds). The policy intent is to reduce the impact of public marine works on
fishermen through administrative measures and to help these fishermen re-
establish their operations. EGA payable to fishermen affected by public
marine works is calculated on the basis of the notional value of fish catch
from the area with permanent loss of habitual fishing grounds as a result of
marine works (mainly due to reclamation operations), or the notional value of
fish catch from the area with temporary loss of habitual fishing grounds as a
result of sand dredging or mud disposal operations. The Government reviewed
the mechanism in 2012, and the proposals to adjust upward the basis for
calculating EGA and extend the applicability of the proximity criterion for
granting EGA to mariculturists were approved by the Finance Committee of the
Legislative Council (vide FCR(2012-13)16 and FCR(2012-13)17) in the same
year. EGA payable in respect of marine works resulting in a permanent loss of
fishing grounds was raised from an equivalent of the notional value of fish
catch in the affected area for seven years to that for 11 years whereas EGA
payable in respect of marine works resulting in a temporary loss of fishing
grounds was raised from an equivalent of the notional value of fish catch in
the affected area for three years to that for five years. Mariculturists
affected may be granted EGA when either the extended proximity criterion or



the established suspended solids criterion is met. The Government has been
monitoring the operating environment of fishermen. There is currently a lack
of justifications to review the mechanism.
 
(5) Since the introduction of new non-dredged method by the Government in the
reclamation projects, the quantity of sediment to be disposed of in Hong Kong
has significantly reduced.  The quantity of sediment (including both
contaminated sediment and uncontaminated sediment) disposed of in 2016, 2017
and 2018 were 1 million cubic metres, 1.3 million cubic metres and 0.70
million cubic metres respectively. Major projects with sediment disposal over
this period included the Shatin to Central Link by the MTR Corporation, the
Tseung Kwan O-Lam Tin Tunnel project and the general maintenance dredging
work at piers and fairways.
 
(6) The operating situation of contaminated sediment disposal facilities is
set out below:   
 

Location Remaining capacity
Environmental
monitoring
results

Operating
situation

South of
The
Brothers

Filled up by March
22, 2016

Results of the
environmental
monitoring show
that there is no
unacceptable
impact on
sediment, water
quality and
ecology.

The facility is
closed.

East of Sha
Chau

Around 4.4
million cubic metres

Results of the
environmental
monitoring show
that there is no
unacceptable
impact on
sediment, water
quality and
ecology.

The current
contaminated
mud pit under
operation is
expected to be
filled up by
2019. The
remaining 2
contaminated
mud pits will
come into
operation in
stages.

 
(7) Since 1992, Hong Kong has been using the contaminated mud pits formed
under the seabed for the disposal of contaminated sediment. Environmental
monitoring work carried out over the past years indicated that the operation
of the mud pits did not bring about any unacceptable impacts on sediment,
water quality and ecology in the vicinity. In order to reduce the sediment
disposal demand, the Government has been encouraging the reduction in the
generation of sediment in the design and construction of marine works, such



as the adoption of non-dredged methods in reclamation projects to reduce the
excavation and disposal of sediment. As mentioned above, the demand for
marine disposal of sediment in recent years has significantly reduced.


